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Washington, D.C. 20520
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Dear Senator Snowe:

Thank you for your letter of May 27 regarding the policy and legal basis
for allowing U.S. citizens, including U.S. Government officials, to travel
directly into northern Cyprus. Our policy approach is based on our assessment
of what is most likely to produce progress toward the Cyprus settlement that
we all want to see. The Turkish Cypriot community’s vote in favor of the
Annan Plan in April 2004 marked a historic shift by that community in favor of
such a settlement, and thus fundamentally altered the situation on the island.

Denying the Turkish Cypriots direct links with the international
community, despite the fact they have done what the world asked of them,
would in effect punish them for the fact that the Annan Plan was not accepted
by the majority of Greek Cypriots. Such an approach inevitably would weaken
Turkish Cypriot support for a settlement. It would also hamper efforts to
narrow the economic gap between the two communities, unnecessarily raising
the cost to the Greek Cypriots and the world of any prospective settlement.

Based on this analysis, we have taken steps in support of the UN
Secretary General’s call on the international community to ease the isolation of
the Turkish Cypriots. One of the steps we took was to authorize U.S.
Government officials to travel directly to northern Cyprus using tourist
passports, for the purpose of establishing the sorts of international links that we
believe are appropriate. We regret that some view our limited steps vis-a-vis
the Turkish Cypriot community to be in some way directed against the
Republic of Cyprus. We continue to work diligently not only to maintain, but
to enhance, our good relations with the Republic of Cyprus.

We have taken great care to ensure that our steps are consistent with
U.S. and international law. Neither U.S. nor international law prohibits U.S.
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citizens from traveling directly to the area administered by Turkish Cypriots.
Moreover, U.S. citizens are not alone in traveling to that area: Greek Cypriots,
other EU nationals, and foreign nationals from non-EU countries regularly fly
directly to and from Ercan (Tymbou) airport. In fact, courts in the Republic of
Cyprus have explicitly refused to penalize Greek Cypriots who have chosen to
so travel.

I hope this information is useful in understanding the policy and legal
basis of our decisions and clarifies that our efforts are aimed solely at
promoting a comprehensive solution to the Cyprus problem so that all Cypriots
can live and work together in peace on a reunified island. If you have any
further concerns on this matter, please do not hesitate to contact us.

Sincerely,

Matthew A. Reynolds

Acting Assistant Secretary
Legislative Affairs




